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Fine Arts Annual Review Minutes

March 2014


Fine Arts Annual Review Meeting
Online Meeting, March 2014

The Annual Fine Arts Review Meeting that was scheduled for Monday, March 3, 2014 had to be canceled, due to the closing of school.  So an online meeting was held.  Reports were compiled, and then committee members reviewed them and sent in any comments that were apropos.  Those committee members were; Amanda Broaddus, Karen Fairley, Jennifer Keefe, Bess Lanker, Sharon Pool, Kyle Renchen, and Tom Stone.

Grades K and 1 Art:  Karen Fairley
Kindergarten


The following goals and objectives have been covered this year:

1. State goal 25: Know the language of the arts

    25.A.1d.1: Describe different kind of lines



2. Recognize the different shapes



3. Recognize the different colors



4. Identify primary and secondary colors

 2. State Goal 26.A.1d: Identify media and tools and how to use them in a safe and responsible manner when painting, drawing and constructing.

3. State Goal 26.B.1d: Demonstrate knowledge and skills to create visual works of art using manipulation, eye-hand coordination, building and imagination. 

4. State Goal 27.B.1.1: Name a significant artist

At the kindergarten level, the students took part in the following projects:

1. Self-Portrait – Students drew the portrait, and colored it.
2. Line and shape collage – Shapes were traced, and various types of lines were drawn.  The shapes were then glue to the paper to create their own piece of artwork.
3. Harvest corn –The students learned about primary and secondary colors, as well as the difference between warm and cool colors.  They glued pieces of construction paper to a shape they traced and cut out that look like a corncob. They had to keep the lines straight and figure out how to cover the entire area.

4. Color resistant mittens – The students traced mitten patterns and divided them into sections, using a variety of lines. They colored them with crayons and then painted the paper blue watercolor. They could see how the crayons resisted the paint, but it soaked into the white paper.

5. Cows – They drew cows following oral instructions.  They then had to create a horizon and color the background with colored pencils, so that the final project was a cow in a pasture.

6. Underwater scene – Currently, the students are working on an underwater scene that artist Paul Klee is famous for.

First Grade


The following goals and objectives have been covered this year:  

1. State goal 25: Know the language of the arts

    25.A.1d.1: Describe different kind of lines



2. Create organic shapes in artwork


3. Recognize the different colors



4. Distinguish between warm and cool colors.



5. Create artwork with a foreground and a background

2. State Goal 26.A.1d: Identify media and tools and how to use them in a safe and responsible manner when painting, drawing and constructing.

3. State Goal 26.B.1d: Demonstrate knowledge and skills to create visual works of art using manipulation, eye-hand coordination, building and imagination. 



1. Skillfully use a variety of materials



2. Create original artwork expressing personal ideas from 




    observation or imagination.

4. State Goal 27.B.1.1: Name a significant artist
At the first grade level, the following projects have been accomplished:
1. Self-Portrait – Students drew the portrait, and colored it.
7. Line and shape collage – Shapes were traced, and various types of lines were drawn.  The shapes were then glue to the paper to create their own piece of artwork.
2. Color resistant leaves – The students learned about warm and cool colors.  They traced leaves on a paper and then used warm and cool crayons to color them in. Then they painted the picture with blue watercolor and saw how the crayons resisted the paint, and how it soaked into the white paper. 

3. Penguin Drawings – They drew their own penguins following oral directions and modeling from Mrs. Fairley.  They then colored the penguins with crayons and colored pencils.

4. Piet Mondrian Art Work – They learned about Piet Mondrian and then imitated his style of artwork on Scratch-Art paper. They had to create horizontal and vertical lines. The next step was for them to scratch off a point of emphasis and four other sections. This uncovered the rainbow effect of the paper beneath. 

5. Lions – Currently, the classes are working on drawing their own lion.  Once the lion is sketched, the students will use oil pastels to color and blend the lion. After the drawing are completed, each student will have his/her lion “talk” about a specific emotion
All projects are assessed using a rubric. Most of the kindergarten and first grade art lessons are based on books that Mrs. Fairley has read to them.  Karen feels that the pacing is going well. It takes them a lot of time to finish a project because at early grades, the students work very slowly. Mrs. Fairley tried to use Common Core by introducing and talking about how things lay beside, under, next, etc., introducing shapes and colors like primary and secondary colors and what the color wheel is. Reading a book and then have them apply it to their artwork to show understanding of the character also is Common Core-based. Karen reported that she is still learning her way in this new position.    

Grades 2-5 Art:  Bess Lanker

Elementary Art 2nd-5th Grade
Ms. Lanker reported that all of her elementary classes have done projects covering a wide range of art history/art from other cultures, art criticism, and aesthetics. So far in art production, students have worked with oil pastel, marker, colored pencil, graphite, collage, watercolor, and mixed media. Bess has incorporated standards from language, writing and science into some of the lessons as well. Several of the second grade art lessons are based stories that Bess reads aloud to the class. 
Ms. Lanker assesses nearly all projects with a specific rubric.  Bess often has critiques in which students share their work with the class and discuss their successes and ideas for improvements. She has started incorporating a self-reflection/self-assessment portion to the rubrics for fourth and fifth grade projects. 
Middle School Art: 6th-8th Grade
As with the elementary classes, in the middle school classes, students learn about art history/art from other cultures, art criticism, and aesthetics. In Art Production, students have worked with oil pastel, clay, graphite, colored pencil, pen and ink, paper mache, mixed media, tempera and acrylic paint.   With each grade, the students are given projects with increasingly challenging media and techniques.  An example of this would be figure drawing and grid drawing.  Middle school students also have homework sketchbooks for skill-building and creative exercise.  Ms. Lanker tries to have discussion as often as possible, and she would like to integrate more journaling and written response in her middle school art classes.  At the end of each semester, seventh and eighth grade students will choose an independent project to create, using any material and technique they choose. 
Similar to the elementary classes, art projects are assessed via specific rubrics. Students fill out a self-reflection/self assessment portion of their rubrics. The students then share and discuss each other’s work with different methods of critique.  
Elementary Music:  Jennifer Keefe

Mrs. Keefe reported that curriculum pacing is going well. She has covered most of my curriculum for this year and the rest (or at least most of it) should be covered in the next quarter. 
Jennifer has decided to discontinue the solos that her students record each year. This will allow more time for teaching of the curriculum. With the solos, one to two weeks (depending on the grade) is being taken up doing the recordings.

Mrs. Keefe reported that she is taking part in the The Daily 5 book study. The study has just begun, but already she has seen that some of the ideas that they're teaching can be carried over in to any grade or subject area.  Jennifer has tossed around the idea of trying to have stations in her music classroom. Taking some the ideas and concepts from The Daily 5 will not only help the students and I to be more successful at it, but it will/can be a situation that is carried over from their classroom. That means the students will be seeing the same ideas and hearing the same type of vocabulary reinforced across other curricular areas and not just within their own classrooms. 

Mrs. Keefe is concerned about a possible schedule change for next year. Schedule options are still being considered, but one option is to make K-5 music once a week for 45 minutes. Currently, the classes attend music twice a week for 30 minutes sessions.   It would be a similar/same schedule as art, where there would be a rotating schedule on Fridays. As a result, once a month, each class would get two music classes in a week. While it was presented as a positive change, I have serious concerns about the change, and expressed those concerns. The plan would be that with the extra time that I would have in my schedule, I would be given RTI groups, or some sort of reading assignment in the building, as well as possible recess duty. My concern is due to the fact that the music program at the elementary level would be greatly reduced, which would affect the music curriculum that could be covered.  
Concerning Common Core, Mrs. Keefe stated that she has been able to do the required lesson plans fairly easily.  Jennifer is currently going through the CCSS for each grade level and has made a list of the standards that she covers in music. She uses several picture books throughout the year for different purposes.  While the book is always read aloud to the students, she still considers it to be very good exposure. Mrs. Keefe has not yet begun to incorporate writing into her curriculum.  Jennifer feels that once the centers are developed, there will be more opportunity to incorporate reading and writing.

Middle and High School Music:  Amanda Broaddus
High School Choir- Grades 9-12, 65 students
The curriculum for the high school choir is fairly on pace, although the many snow days have put the class slightly behind on key signatures.  Ms. Broaddus is finding, however, that while it is fantastic to have more students involved in the program, this large of class sizes may not be beneficial to the course itself.  In her opinion, 65 students seems to be too large of a class size, especially because the class has students from grades nine through twelve.  As there is not a set “prerequisite” or a required “beginning” choir, Ms. Broaddus finds that she is frequently reteaching basic concepts that some students learn every single year of choir, but that must be taught to the new students.  Amanda would like to evaluate the idea of a stricter “prerequisite” or the idea of a beginning choir for future years so as not to overcrowd the high school choir. Ms. Broaddus would then be able to more challenge the older or more advanced students.  

Music Appreciation- Grade 6: mini class each quarter
This class is on pace with the curriculum.  A little bit of third quarter had to be condensed due to snow days, but overall, this class is right on pace.

7th and 8th Grade Choir-7th and 8th grades: 48 students
Amanda reported that this class is actually ahead of pace and doing extremely well.  In fact, Ms. Broaddus may begin introducing some high school concepts to this class to help them get ahead for next year.  With this class as well, there is the issue of some students not having taken choir before as a sixth grader, and not being familiar with some of the basics.  But it is less of an issue than it is at the high school level.  Students in seventh and eighth grade don’t have as much to catch up on as high school students if they have jumped in without sixth grade choir.  Also, at the middle school level, Ms. Broaddus can utilize the enrichment periods to help students catch up.  This period that allows those students to catch up has contributed immensely to the success of this choir.  

6th Grade Choir: 6th grade: 30 students
Ms. Broaddus has had to adjust and do a lot of reteaching with this class.  Between the lack of continuity from only seeing them twice a week, and the fact that there are many in this group that need extra help, this class has needed a great amount of review and reteaching.  We are still following the curriculum however and constantly reviewing the basic concepts that are important at this beginner choir level.

District Band:  Kyle Renchen

Instrumental Music
Mr. Renchen reported that for instrumental music, the curriculum pacing is going well.  With so many days off due to cold/snow, the fifth grade band and the sixth grade band are slightly behind from where their counterparts were last school year, but he anticipates that they will be on track (or close to it) by the time this school year is done.  The weather hasn't really affected the 7th/8th grade band or high school band's pacing.  The most challenging part is keeping the kids on track for their summative assessments (IESA and IHSA Contest & the Spring Concert).  Even though the teaching plans can be pushed back due to weather, these events cannot be changed.  The fifth sixth grades are working hard to catch up, and the other grade levels are working hard to maintain their musical skills and knowledge so they don't backslide.  
Facility-wise, Mr. Renchen reported that he could use more ten more music stands at both the elementary and middle school.  Over time, music stands get weak and no longer function correctly.  A few of the stands do need replacing, but the extra ones certainly would help.  

At the high school, the band is in great need for a new set of four timpani drums.  The Gibson City Music Foundation is donating $1000 to aid in the purchase of the drums, but a new set of timpani will cost about $6900.  Leasing options are available, which would only cost the district about $1700 each year for five years.  If purchased, the timpani drums from the high school would be moved to the middle school.  The timpani drums at the middle school are in much worse condition.
One final issue that Kyle discussed is his travel time between buildings.  Going from the high school to the middle school is not a problem during his day.  But leaving the middle school to go to the elementary school is cutting it close.  He is making the fifteen minute window work, but he wouldn't want any less time than that to close down the middle school room, travel to the elementary, and set up the elementary room with chairs.  While Kyle is making it work, he is concerned that if there is ever a glitch or if a middle school student needs something, he will run late.  Mr. Renchen would just like the administration to be aware of it in the future, if or when any scheduling changes are made.

High School Art:  Tom Stone
ART 1: 2 class periods- 18 and 22 students
As the introductory art class at the high school Mr. Stone finds that he has really focused on processes and materials.  The pacing was rough at the start of the year, but Tom reported that he gotten a much better feel for the amount of time that needs to be allotted for each project.  The class with 22 students is his largest class population and it some days can be very challenging.  Keeping class sizes at 20 or under seems to make it much more manageable and give the students a little more space in the room. In the future Mr. Stone would like to work more structured art history into this course, which would change the pacing slightly in future years.

Drawing: 2 class periods- 11 and 19 students
Tom was pleased with the pacing in this class for most of the projects.  He approached each lesson by having mini exercises that would last one day or less.  Those mini lessons would take up most of a week and then the following week would be the larger project.  This process worked really well because while students were actually spending less time on their final projects, their end products typically came out at just as high quality as other classes.  Some of the projects were a little ambitious for the amount of time that had been planned, but overall it didn’t cause any problems. 

Design: 2 class periods- 15 and 19 students
Even though this semester has had a number of snow days, Mr. Stone feels like the pacing is right on track at half way through the semester. Tom reported that he had actually planned too much time on a project, so that extra time was made up with the missed days of school.  The biggest issue with this class is that he needs lab time with them, and doing so is complicated for 7th hour.  4th hour works perfectly because Ms. Briney does not have a class during that period.  This allows Tom’s class to meet in the Mac lab.  But for 7th hour the minilab has to be utilized, which will have to be shared with Mr. Calvert’s class during 4th quarter.  Also, Mr. Stone is not able to use all of the programs that he had planned because of lab space availability.  Tom reported that this issue should definitely be taken into account when planning schedules for next year.

Sculpture:  16 students
This is the only art class besides Art I that has no prerequisite.  Mr. Stone decided that the lack of a prerequisite played a major factor in the quality of work in the class, and it really seemed to throw the pacing of the class off.  After talking to Mrs. McFerren he better understands why this class has no prerequisites, and that for now it should stay that way.  After a couple years, Tom might look into introducing a new semester long class that is specifically designed for students who have not taken any other art classes at the high school.

Ceramics:  16 students
Tom stated that pacing for this class was a nightmare. Because of the amount of time for projects to dry, fire, glaze, and fire again, the class would be working on up to three projects at a time.  He also also had lots of students who complained that they always needed more work time on their projects.  The only way to get more work time is to take out projects, and then they would not be leaving the class with very many completed projects.  Mr. Stone thinks that he needs to make the projects for this class a little less structured so that the students can get more excited about them.
Painting:  16 students
Tom reported that pacing for this class is very slow so far.  Projects take from three to four weeks to complete because of the amount of time that painting in general takes.  It looks like he will have to eliminate of one project, or squeeze it in as a mini project at some point.  Even without that project, they will still be working with all of the materials and processes that they need to in this class.

ART 4:  14 total, 8 in actual class period, 5 during study hall, 1 during Art 1
Mr. Stone stated that first semester in this class was interesting.  The projects seemed to drag on and not be super high quality.  The second semester has worked beautifully.  Pacing on projects is perfect, though he had to do some adjusting for snow days.  For some students, the pacing is almost too slow.  So Mr. Stone might develop a better way to get those kids to either stretch out their work time, or find an alternative way to fill their work time.  The biggest problem in this class is with the students taking it in alternative hours.  Their class pace and timing on projects is much harder to manage and they often times do not get the full effect of the class.  The students are able to participate in group critiques during the class period.  This is a very beneficial activity for both the artist as well as those who are offering the suggestions.  But students who are taking the course during an alternate period do not get this opportunity.  
